

## VICE PRESIDENT KAMALA HARRIS: DRUG POLICY RECORD

#### **AUGUST 2024**

Drug Policy Action believes that drug policy should be grounded in evidence, health, equity, and human rights. The 2024 U.S. presidential election will have critical implications for drug policy nationwide. It's important you know the facts about each candidate's record and history.

### HARRIS' DRUG POLICY RECORD HAS EVOLVED OVER TIME

Vice President Kamala Harris' positions on drug policy have evolved over the course of her decades—long political career. If elected, Harris will be the first U.S. president to support the federal decriminalization and legalization of marijuana. As a U.S. Senator representing California, she created a record of championing criminal legal reforms, with an emphasis on reentry initiatives and reforming marijuana laws and the cash bail system.

As a 2020 presidential candidate, she released her own comprehensive criminal legal reform plan that seeks to shift away from mass incarceration. In 2018, she expressed support for marijuana legalization. She has also committed to ending the war on drugs. 1,2,3

# HARRIS SUPPORTS MARIJUANA LEGALIZATION

Since announcing her support for Senator Cory Booker's 2018 Marijuana Justice Act, which would remove marijuana from the Controlled Substances Act, Harris has continued to push for the legalization of marijuana. She was the leading U.S. Senate cosponsor of the MORE Act, which at the time was the most far-reaching marijuana bill in Congress. The Biden-Harris administration pardoned thousands of people who were convicted of use and simple possession of marijuana, though it excluded people with state-level marijuana convictions, some non-citizens, military service members, people convicted for selling marijuana, and other drug war victims. The administration also signed into law a historic marijuana research bill, something Harris pushed for as a senator.

Though Harris has been an ardent supporter of marijuana reform since 2018, her previous record as attorney general and district attorney failed to consistently advance justice. In 2014, she declined to take a position on Proposition 47, a California ballot initiative approved by voters that reduced certain low-level felonies to misdemeanors. She also opposed a 2010 measure to legalize marijuana in California, and co-wrote the argument against it that appeared in the voter guide. During her tenure as district attorney in San Francisco, over 1,900 individuals were convicted for marijuana offenses, though most did not serve time in iail.

## KEY FEDERAL LEGISLATION SUPPORTED BY HARRIS

- Sponsored Marijuana Opportunity Reinvestment and Expungement (MORE) Act of 2019
- Original cosponsor of the <u>Marijuana Justice Act of</u> 2019

# HARRIS SUPPORTS ALTERNATIVES TO INCARCERATION FOR PEOPLE WITH DRUG CONVICTIONS

As district attorney, Harris launched a reentry initiative called "Back on Track" to give people with first-time low-level drug convictions an

opportunity to have their criminal records cleaned for participating in a strict "self-improvement" program. The program was acclaimed for its relatively low recidivism rate and cost-savings. As attorney general, Harris expanded the "Back on Track" program to include people serving jail time, granting educational opportunities to help ensure a successful transition post-incarceration.<sup>12,13</sup>

## **KEY FEDERAL LEGISLATION SUPPORTED BY HARRIS:**

- Sponsored Fair Chance at Housing Act of 2019
- Sponsored Pretrial Integrity and Safety Act of 2017
- Sponsored <u>Justice for Victims of Lynching Act</u> of 2018
- Original cosponsor of <u>Justice in Policing Act</u> of 2020, <u>Smarter Sentencing Act of 2019</u>, and PROFILED Act

### HARRIS SUPPORTS A HEALTH-BASED APPROACH TO THE OVERDOSE CRISIS

Harris has held a consistent health-based approach to the overdose crisis. Most recently, the Biden-Harris administration allocated more than \$1.5 billion to address the overdose crisis, increasing access to evidence-based treatment, harm reduction, and recovery services. Previously, Harris released a plan for Medicare For All, emphasized the importance of "major federal mobilization" for the opioid crisis, and fought for better access to opioid addiction treatment. IS, IG, I7

Despite support for a health-based approach, the Biden-Harris administration has often fallen short on providing adequate funding and services needed to match the scale of the overdose crisis. And despite saying drug use should be a health issue, the Biden-Harris Administration has increased funding for drug enforcement and interdiction and also advocated for the scheduling of fentanyl, xylazine, and other synthetic substances<sup>18</sup> which will increase harsh criminal penalties for drugs at the federal level.

## KEY FEDERAL LEGISLATION SUPPORTED BY HARRIS:

- Sponsored <u>Accountability in Opioid Advertising Act</u> of 2018
- Original cosponsor of <u>CARE Act</u> and <u>Opioid Crisis</u>
   Accountability Act of 2019

If you have questions about this information please contact our Director of Federal Affairs Maritza
Perez Medina at mperez@drugpolicy.org.

Visit <u>www.drugpolicu.org/OverdosePlan</u> to learn about our campaign demanding an overdose prevention plan from the presidential candidates.

Drug Policy Action works to pass new drug laws and policies grounded in evidence, health, equity, and human rights — and undertakes a wide range of activities including political advocacy and electoral work to support these principles. Drug Policy Action is a nonpartisan, not-for-profit 501(c)(4) organization, and is the advocacy and political partner of the Drug Policy Alliance. Learn more at drugpolicyaction.org.

### **END NOTES**

- I. Harris, Kamala (@VP). "Making marijuana legal at the federal level is the smart thing to do and it's the right thing to do. Today, I'm announcing my support for @CoryBooker's Marijuana Justice Act" X, May IO, 2018, https://xcom/VP/ status/994595315805310976?lang=en.
- Harris, Kamala. "Kamala's Plan to Transform the Oriminal Justice System and Re-Envision Public Safety in America." Medium, Sept. 9, 2019, <a href="https://kamalaharris.medium.com/kamalas-plan-to-transform-the-criminal-justice-system-and-re-envision-public-safety-in-america-f83a3d739bae">https://kamalaharris.medium.com/kamalas-plan-to-transform-the-criminal-justice-system-and-re-envision-public-safety-in-america-f83a3d739bae</a>.
- 3. Ibid.
- 4. Harris, Kamala (@VP), "Making marijuana legal".
- Miller, Zeke. "Biden pardons thousands convicted of marijuana charges on federal lands and in Washington." AP News, Dec. 22, 2023, <a href="https://apnews.com/article/biden-marijuana-pardons-clemency-02abde99la05ff7dfa29bfc3c74e9d64">https://apnews.com/article/biden-marijuana-pardons-clemency-02abde99la05ff7dfa29bfc3c74e9d64</a>.
- Jaeger, Kyle. "Who Is Left Behind By Biden's Marijuana Pardon? Immigrants, Military Members And More." Marijuana Moment, Oct. II, 2022, https://www.marijuanamoment.net/who-is-left-behind-by-bidens-marijuana-pardon-immigrants-military-members-and-more/
- Jaeger, Kyle. "Biden Signs Marijuana Research Bill, A Historic First For Federal Cannabis Reform." Marijuana Moment, Dec. 2, 2022, https://www.marijuanamoment.net/biden-signs-marijuanaresearch-bill-a-historic-first-for-federal-cannabis-reform/.
- Angell, Tom. "Senators Press Sessions To Stop Blocking Marijuana Research." Marijuana Moment, Apr. I2, 2018, <a href="https://www.marijuanamoment.net/senators-press-sessions-to-stop-blocking-marijuana-research/">https://www.marijuanamoment.net/senators-press-sessions-to-stop-blocking-marijuana-research/</a>.
- 9. Bazelon, Lara. "Kamala Harris Was Not a 'Progressive Prosecutor:"
- Garofoli, Joe. "Kamala Harris' position on marijuana has evolved. Now she should explain how and why." San Francisco Chronicle, Mar. 15, 2024, <a href="https://www.sfchronicle.com/politics/joegarofoli/article/kamala-harris-cannabis-19033979.php">https://www.sfchronicle.com/politics/joegarofoli/article/kamala-harris-cannabis-19033979.php</a>.
- II. Sabaghi, Dario. "Where Does Kamala Harris Stand On Marijuana?" Forbes, Jul. 23, 2024, <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/dariosabaghi/2024/07/22/where-does-kamala-harris-stand-on-marijuana/">https://www.forbes.com/sites/dariosabaghi/2024/07/22/where-does-kamala-harris-stand-on-marijuana/</a>.

- 12. "Attorney General Kamala D. Harris Announces Los Angeles Recidivism Reduction Pilot Program." Office of the Attorney General, State of California Department of Justice, May 8, 2014, https://oag.ca.gov/news/press-releases/attorney-general-kamala-d-harris-announces-los-angeles-recidivism-reduction.
- IS. Rivers, Jacquelyn L. and Lenore Anderson. "Back on Track: A Problem-Solving Reentry Court." Bureau of Justice Assistance, Office of Justice Programs, U.S. Department of Justice, Sept. 2009, https://biaoip.gov/sites/g/files/xyckuhl86/files/Publications/BackonTrackFS.pdf.
- I4. HHS Press Office. "Biden-Harris Administration Announces Critical More Than \$1.5 Billion State and Tribal Opioid Response Funding Opportunities." U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, May 2, 2024, <a href="https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2024/05/02/biden-harris-administration-announces-critical-more-than-1.5-billion-state-tribal-opioid-response-funding-opportunities.html">https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2024/05/02/biden-harris-administration-announces-critical-more-than-1.5-billion-state-tribal-opioid-response-funding-opportunities.html</a>.
- Harris, Kamala. "My Plan For Medicare For All" Medium, July 29, 2019, <a href="https://kamalaharris.medium.com/my-plan-for-medicare-for-all-7730370dd421">https://kamalaharris.medium.com/my-plan-for-medicare-for-all-7730370dd421</a>.
- 16. "The Truths We Hold, by Kamala Harris: on Drugs." OnThelssues. org, Aug. II, 2019, <a href="https://www.ontheissues.org/Archive/Truths\_We\_Hold\_Drugs.htm">https://www.ontheissues.org/Archive/Truths\_We\_Hold\_Drugs.htm</a>.
- 17. "Attorney General Kamala D. Harris Files Lawsuit Against Pharmaceutical Company for Inflating Prices for Opioid Addiction Treatment." Office of the Attorney General, State of California Department of Justice, Sept. 22, 2016, <a href="https://oag.cagov/news/press-releases/attorney-general-kamala-d-harris-files-lawsuit-against-pharmaceutical-company.">https://oag.cagov/news/press-releases/attorney-general-kamala-d-harris-files-lawsuit-against-pharmaceutical-company.</a>
- 18. White House Briefing Room. "Fact sheet: Biden-Harris Administration announces new actions to counter the scourge of fentanyl and other synthetic drugs." White House, July 3I, 2024, https://www.hitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statementsreleases/2024/07/3I/fact-sheet-biden-%E2%8I%AOharrisadministration-announces-new-actions-to-counter-thescourge-of-fentanyl-and-other-synthetic-drugs/.